NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

December 4, 2012 @ 6:30 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Marynel Halatsis, David Osborne, Bob Woodill, Lori Hillstrand and Bruce Humphrey.
Conservation Agent: Nancy Hemingway
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE:

Motion: Marynel Halatsis moved to accept the agenda as written.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None
SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

6:30PM: Nick Wildman to speak to Commission re: dams

Present: Nick Wildman – Priority Projects Coordinator, Division of Ecological Restoration.
Discussion: Mr. Wildman discussed how the Division of Ecological Restoration, part of the Division of Fish and Game, is a resource to New England towns. The improvement to rivers and wetlands through the use of dams was discussed. He spoke of the dam infrastructure and its effect on rivers. 

The Division has 55 active projects of which 25 are dam removals and the others restoring flow in streams. They are aware of approximately 3,000 dams across the state. Mr. Wildman explained the dam removal process with slides showing the beginning and end results explaining that most dams date from the 1800’s and earlier, with older dams being under extreme stress. 

Mr. Wildman distributed information on dam removal and the Wetland Protection Act explaining how wetland change occurs and the natural capacity of the river improves through dam removal. 

David Osborne questioned where, in the dam removal process, is the Mill Pond and Cardinal Cushing Center dams? Mr. Wildman said that YMCA (Mill Pond) recently completed the MEFA process for their dam. He would expect a NOI before the end of the month. Cardinal Cushing Centers recently completed their feasibility study, which is very positive, and their next step is fund raising.

Bruce Humphrey asked what the range of investments was for these projects? Mr. Wildman said that 20% - 50% comes from the owner and the leverage coming from non-federal funds such as his agency, the MA Environmental Trust and some private groups.  

Brian Kilduff – 260 South Street –Mill Pond behind house – What is the intent is with the project being done in his backyard? Mr. Wildman said that his agency’s goal is to restore natural river processes and the YMCA’s standpoint is to comply with the office of Dam Safety in a cost effective way.  

The Commission Chair then thanked Nick Wildman for the presentation.

7:00PM: F/Y2014 Budget Submittal 

CPC (Pre-Application proposals for funding)

Discussion: David Osborne asked that everyone review the last page regarding a $3k request from the Board of Selectmen for the Maintenance Fund, explaining his reasons for this request. Ellen Allen said the process is that Jim Boudreau creates a budget for all the departments and she suggested speaking with him. Nancy Hemingway said that the meeting with Jim Boudreau and the Selectmen is 1/16/13.

David Osborne said that the CPC had a meeting on the pre-proposals for funding. The Conservation restrictions are necessary for all CPC purchased land due to state restrictions on all purchased land by the CPC. A budget of $50k was decided based on what had been done. 

Bob Woodill discussed the dock restoration of Jacob’s Pond (approximate cost of $105k) and the kiosk and street signs (approximate cost $24k). CPC had agreed to the pre-application and a full application must be resented by 1/9/13. Under the Wetlands Protection Fund, he will have to file a NOI to the Commission (recused as a voting member). He would like approval by vote, that in case there is not have a quorum by 12/18, he would have permission to sign off on the 10 kiosks and 11 street signs, a floating dock system, a floating bridge system, commercial grade picnic tables and a parking lot. 

Motion: Marynel Halatsis moved to allow Bob Woodill to approve and submit his proposal, with signing off on the plan. 

Second:  Bruce Humphrey


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None 

David Osborne suggested that Bob Woodill compiles a rough number as to what the amount of ADA use the project would get. Also, an email sent to Nancy Hemingway whenever an organized visit to the dock at the Girl Scout Camp, Wind in the Pines, is pending. Members of the NCC and CPC should be included.

Christopher White (Road to Responsibility) suggested Bob Woodill meet with the Spaulding Rehab staff regarding the wheelchair/kayak access since they have pioneered sports access for special needs individuals.

PUBLIC HEARING

Off Pleasant Street & George Rd.  / SE52- 997 / SFH w/ Driveway Crossing                                       NOI (cont. & reposted) 

Applicant: Philip Johnson / Representative: Kevin Grady, Grady Consulting

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that the applicant requested a continuation, but the SeaCoast contract, discussed two weeks ago and on the Keep and Share site, needs to be signed. Motion: Bill Grafton moved to sign the letter of November 9, 2012 by Mr. Bragna to continue his services as a peer reviewer of Pleasant Street and George Road, Norwell.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

Bob Woodill suggested running the covenant contract on George Road through legal before signing. 

Motion: Marynel Halatsis moved to continue the George Road.

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

935 Main Street / SE52- 1006 / Proposed Dwelling w/ driveway, septic, utilities & grading

NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Christopher White / Representative: Thomas Pozerski, Merrill Associates 

Present: Thomas Pozerski and Christopher White and Brad Holmes

Discussion: Thomas Pozerski said that several changes to the plan have been made: dwelling has been moved 10’ out of the buffer zone, septic tank and chamber was moved further away from the wetlands and the drainage Stormwater area is 4’ away from the wetland. As requested by the Commission they have reduced the footprint. It is now 3,046 square feet. The changes to the impervious area – on old plan 5,025 sq ft and now it is 4,458 sq ft.               . 

Nicole Assano – 939 Main Street - How do all the changes in this area affect the wildlife? Bill Grafton said that salt could not be used and pesticides would be removed for more natural methods. This is a potential vernal pool, question on certification. Certification would protect future projects. David Osborne suggested that the OOC ask for a fence with conservation markers to solve the problem of no access to the vernal pool. 

John Whitten, Attorney from Huggins and Whitten, would like to restate that there is no rational reason why the entire project can’t be outside the buffer zone. He feels that the applicant should draw a plan showing the project outside the buffer zone. 

Tom Pozerski feels that they have worked in good faith. They’ve accommodated the most compact system that can fit. He reviewed the changes made and discussed ADA requirements. The Board of Health had approved these plans. They will have 2,700 sq ft naturally restored.

Nancy Hemingway said that the current OOC, which is still open, states that this is a house lot that has been used. Brad Holmes said that the project is more than 100’ away from the vernal pools and everything had been pulled back. A good portion of the site is outside the 100’ buffer zone.

David Osborne suggested adding a fence and conservation markers to the OOC.

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to close on 935 Main Street / SE52-1006.

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

211 Bowker Street / SE52-1007 / Pool                                                                     NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Alfredo & Susana Chan / Representative: Rick Grady, Grady Consulting 

Nancy Hemingway said that the applicant requested a continuation.

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to continue 211 Bowker Street/SE52-1007/Pool.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None



435 River Street / NCC# 36(12) / No project proposed - determination of whether site area & resource area boundaries are depicted accurately & jurisdictional to WPA & Town Municipal Bylaw                                                                                                                                            RDA

Applicant: John S. Barry / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Engineering Co. 

Present: Greg Morse and Brad Holmes.

Discussion: Greg Morse said that this is a continued RDA to establish the jurisdictional areas. Nancy Hemingway and Brad Holmes reviewed the flags and they were acceptable. 

Nancy Hemingway explained that in the first plan, she noticed that there were hydric soils and wetland conditions along the base of the stonewalls. She requested topographic identification information and notes showing that this is a mixed hydric area.  She said that the project still needs accurate details added to the plan. She would like the spot channelization done and the wetland areas shown with the recommendation that they are clearly hydric soils. They are asking for a statement of jurisdiction on this entire property and without clearly seeing all the hydrology on the site you cannot make a definitive decision.

Greg Morse said that they plan on coming back with a single family home. He was most concerned with the wetland line. He is asking for a determination on the area associated with the buffer line and this is why he submitted an RDA. He asked for a clarification on what is additionally needed. Brad Holmes said that the RDA process is still accepted by DEP to show wetland lines. He also discussed the hydric soils but they were not a wetland. He feels that what you have here is accurate and sets the buffer zone as accurately shown.

Nancy Hemingway said that she’d like the spot channelization and where it leads into the wetland. She would like to see that the hydrology follows the grade. She feels that they are very close to a final project, but the Commission has to vote and doesn’t have all the information. 

Nancy Hemingway said that since there is a project in the future, we would have no authority to evaluate the wetland then and this is why it needs to be on the plan now. Bill Grafton suggested that the members visit the site. A meeting was scheduled for this Saturday at 8am.

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to continue 435 River Street / NCC#36 (12) until the next scheduled meeting on 12/18/12.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

(Unexpected hearing addition)

John Barry appeared after the hearing and asked to be heard – he put the property under agreement two months ago - gentleman selling the property is on a time line. He filed the RDA six weeks ago and 5 weeks ago a site visit was planned.  His feedback from Brad Holmes was that the line hadn’t changed. His challenge is the option that is expiring in two days. He wants to state that he is frustrated by the new timeframe and his obligations. David Osborne said that it was decided, during one of the site walks, we asked for additional information. If the information were supplied, the outcome would have been different. Mr. Barry then stated that this information is different from what he was told and he appreciates the additional feedback. 

South Street, Lot 2 / SE52-1010 / Construct Single-Family Home w/ driveway & utilities   NOI 

Applicant: Bruce Duquet / Representative: Paul Mirabito 

Present: Paul Mirabito, Bruce Duquet and Brad Holmes.

Discussion: Mr. Mirabito showed the overall site plan. This is 10 acres of wooded land.  Work plan, confined to the front left section of the site, is the construction of a single-family home with an indoor pool. There is an existing cart path that was used to conduct the percolation tests. Ross Engineering was brought in to perform the soil percolation tests. Brad Holmes and Norman Hayes checked the wetland flagging. There is a series of seven conservation posts.

Brad Holmes explained his wetland analysis. This is a very large BVW system and a difficult site to work. He pointed out the wetland flags as well as an isolated vegetative wetland on his plot plan. A detailed report with additional information is available. Another field analysis report was done as requested by Nancy Hemingway.

Nancy Hemingway agreed that this is a confusing site and pointed out that there are three different series of flags from three equally respected wetlands. Her recommendation is to go to a third party and recommended Art Allen. 

John Audrea – 65 South Street – this is the only spot of the whole area that is lower than this lot. There doesn’t seem to be an agreement with the wetland line. Would the NCC need to meet again? David Osborne answered that they would. 

Karen Audrea – 65 South Street – Agreed that it is a confusing site and had comments about the standing water. If a third party does the wetland assessment, would it be done in the spring or done now and what would be the procedure? Paul Mirabito felt that now is a good time.  

Paul Mirabito agreed with the use of Art Allen as third party delineator. Nancy Hemingway will get a quote to be approved by the Chairman and get Art Allen started.

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to continue South Street, Lot 2/SE52-1010, and incorporate the services of Art Allen, to January 15, 2013. Mr. Grafton also moved to get the appropriate quote, to be signed by the Chairman.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Adoption & Approval of Rules & Regulations for the Use of Land under the Care, Custody and Control of the Norwell Conservation Commission 

Applicant: Town of Norwell Conservation Commission 

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that copies are in their packets for review. This is the final draft. 

Motion: Marynel Halatsis moved to accept the list as written.

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

 LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

935 Main Street / SE52- 1006 / Proposed Dwelling w/ driveway, septic, utilities & grading OOC

Applicant: Christopher White/Representative: Thomas Pozerski, Merrill Associates

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway suggested wording the notice to read: Prior to the project start, either a split rail fence or post and markers will be field located by a Commission committee and the applicant in balance with the needs of the vernal pool and the needs of the residents. The Commission requests space to enjoy the yard while protecting the integrity of the woods and the vernal pool.

Poll taken: David Osborne asked if the members of this Commission are happy for a committee from this group to go out with the applicant and decide on the proper way to identify this zone, be it post/fence or whatever else they may come up with.

All members were in approval.    

Motion: Bill Grafton motioned on 935 Main Street/SE52-1006 to issue an OOC with special conditions including the location of conservation posts and markers or a split rail fence with markers, with a special committee from this Commission composed of: Nancy Hemingway, Marynel Halatsis, Bill Grafton and applicant representative to find a location for those two options balancing the needs of the occupants and the vernal pool. Also, certify the vernal pool, driveway from the vernal pool will be gravel and not paved, no rubbish or waste dumped in the vernal pool area, no work until the vernal pool application is signed.

Second: Marynel Halatsis 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None




170 Bowker Street / SE52- 1009 / Addition                                                                              OOC

Applicant: Christine Collins / Representative: Mr. SURVEYING

Legal discussions approved at last meeting. Signatures received.
435 River Street / NCC# 36(12) / No project proposed - determination of whether site area & resource area boundaries are depicted accurately & jurisdictional to WPA & Town Municipal Bylaw                                                                                                                                            DOA

Applicant: John S. Barry / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Engineering Co.

Order to be continued.

44 Ford’s Crossing / SE52-863 / Addition & Fence                                                                 COC

Applicant: Paul Sheedy & Mary Japowicz / Representative: Forti Landscape, Inc.

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that there were three different revisions. The landscaper said that it was in “near complete compliance” with the final plan. She did not agree. What was asked for in the OOC was a bordering planting with a natural buffer zone. They planted different and smaller but similar plants. The plants are technically there but it was landscaped instead of natural growth. They need to stop maintaining the buffer zone, which is directly on line with the wetland. This would be part of the COC.

Complete the certification and note condition #30.

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to issue a COC for 44 Ford’s Crossing/SE52-863 with the note that the buffer zone planting plan is to be naturalized in perpetuity.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS
Barrell Lane /NCC# 35(11) / Erosion Issue / SWPPP Compliance: 

Deb Kelleher, McKenzie – monitor

13 & 15 Queen Anne’s Lane / EO# 2012 (1) & EO# 2012 (2) / Wetland & Riverfront Violation   Enf. Orders
Homeowners: Richard/Karen Kenney & Janet/David Burke

Nancy Hemingway said the Kenney’s @#13 are working and have hired a contractor. The Burke’s (#15) are not doing anything in the long access over their property. They will be using a crossing frame up and off the banks. Brad Holmes will oversee this work. 

VIOLATION UPDATES / DISCUSSIONS 

· Cedar Point 25

Nancy Hemingway said that she was about to require an EO, but Clifford Prentiss is working to resolve this as the applicant’s representative.

· School Street 83

Nancy Hemingway said that she has not yet seen a plan.

Nancy Hemingway said that everything else is in a two page Agent’s Notes Report part 2. 

DISCUSSIONS
Environmental Notification Form 

· Mill Pond Dam review of submittal to MEPA

· Subdivision updates – Wildcat, Harvest, Damon

Sub-Committee updates:

· Open Space & Recreation 

· Pathways

· Trail/Signage 

· Farming/Licensing

· CPC

Agent Report

· 11 Fieldstone

· Lot 15 Till Rock

· Mousette lot 1 Parker – They have asked for an interpretation from the NCC about the validity of their permit. The original permit expired in 2009. The state’s permit extension act grants 4 years extension, which would be 2013. The Commission issued an extension in 2010/2011, which if valid would extend it to 2015. Bob Galvin issued a letter stating that those extensions weren’t valid because they were issued a year after the permit actually expired. The person from Parker wants to know if the Commission would honor him with an extension to 2015. Bob Galvin said these extensions aren’t legal since they were issued one year after the permits expiration.  David Osborne suggested sending an email to Jim Boudreau asking if Town Counsel could respond to this question.   

· On-going projects, training and programs
· Hunting FAQ

· 764 Grove Street

· 271 Winter Street – Compliance response.

Nancy Hemingway said that this property has a huge wetland. The property owner went through the process of getting a permit to install a septic plan with no mention of the wetland. It was rejected due being in the middle of a wetland. He wants to know if you’d entertain two crossings so that he can go to the back for installation of the septic system. The Commission does not se this as a feasible project.

Wes Osborne is presenting a presentation on 40 Years of Trees of Norwell. Nancy Hemingway asked if everyone is willing to donate $10 each to hire a videographer. Done. 
· 7 Prospect Street 

· Forestry App. On Mount Blue Street 

Agent Report: For additional information on the Agent’s comments to the Commission, please refer to the agent’s written notes, which are available in the Conservation Office.

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Bills - $1120 – monitoring and testing. $616 – transcription.

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to pay the bills as stated.

Second: Bill Grafton 

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None


ADJOURNMENT:

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to adjourn at 10:10pm.

Second: Bruce Humphrey 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on February 5, 2013.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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